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  Your Ref: 05/10442
24 October, 2006

Mr. Eddie Sullivan,

Secretary General PSMD,

Department of Finance,

Upper Merrion Street,

Dublin 2.

Re: Towards 2016: First Phase of the Performance Verification Process 

Dear Eddie,

I refer to your letter of 13 July, 2006, on the above matter.

I have forwarded to you separately new Action Plans on the implementation of relevant commitments under Towards 2016 for the Office of the Attorney General (Merrion Street Office), including the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel to the Government and the Law Reform Commission) and the Chief State Solicitor’s Office.  I believe that these Action Plans set out our commitments to implementing the relevant provisions of Towards 2016 over the duration of the current public service pay agreement.  Indeed, the progress now being reported on the Action Plans demonstrates that the Offices and the Commission have made significant progress on implementing these commitments over the period since June, 2006.   Significant progress has been made towards addressing all of the recommendations set out in your June 2006 Review of this Office.
In Mr. Tony Gallagher’s letter to me of May, 2006, detailing the decision of the CSPVG on the Sixth Phase of the Verification Process under Sustaining Progress, he emphasised the importance of continuing our efforts on all modernisation commitments to ensure that the progress made across the civil service under the previous Agreement will not only be retained but also be the basis for further progress in the future.  I acknowledge this point and now propose to refer to the progress achieved on implementing the commitments set out in the Offices’ Revised Action Plans under Sustaining Progress as well as the commitments set out in our new Action Plans under Towards 2016. 
Progress achieved on the implementation of the Offices’ Revised Action Plans under Sustaining Progress

Key Performance Indicators
Appendix 1 to this letter updates the progress achieved in relation to the KPIs reported upon under verification phases of the Sustaining Progress Agreement.

Consultation Arrangements
This Progress Report has been prepared in consultation with the Offices’ Partnership Committees.  In the Merrion Street Office, the Management Advisory Committee and the Partnership Committee received regular reports on progress achieved on the implementation of commitments set out in the Revised Action Plan under Sustaining Progress.  The Law Reform Commission also ensured consultation with its staff on the elements appropriate to the Commission.  In the CSSO, the Office Management Advisory Committee and Partnership Committee were consulted on progress achieved on the implementation of commitments set out in the CSSO’s Revised Action Plan under Sustaining Progress.  The Joint Merrion Street Office/CSSO Management Advisory Committee was also briefed on progress achieved in implementing both Offices’ Revised Action Plans.

Progress on Priorities

IT Projects

As previously reported under the various verification phases of Sustaining Progress key priorities for the Offices arise in respect of the following IT and management information projects:

· Case and Records Management System (ACME);

· Financial Management System (FMS);

· Management Information Framework (MIF);

· eLegislation;

· Human Resources Management System (HRMS).  

Case & Records Management System (ACME) 

At end-September, 2006, the system was further rolled out to a number of areas across both the Merrion Street Office and the CSSO.  The roll-out encompassed a wide range of work across the Office with the inclusion of all European Court of Justice, European Court of Human Rights, Ministerial Prosecutions (Legal Service Section, CSSO), Mutual Assistance (Legal Services Section, CSSO), Arbitration/Tribunals - Employment/Tribunals – Commissions and remaining areas of the Advisory Division of the CSSO.

With the continued usage of the system by more users and across an increasing range of cases, enhancement requests are being noted and where appropriate being implemented into the system or being scheduled for future dates.

All legal, support and Registry staff within the Merrion Street Office are users of the system with an ever-increasing number of CSSO personnel coming live on to the system.  Implementation of the Sullivan Report recommendations required adaptation of the system in relation to the provision of Sensitive Alert Notice facilities.  
Financial Management System (FMS) 

Both Offices have continued to exploit the potential of the Agresso system, installed in both Offices in July, 2004, which, in addition to providing key financial, cost control and related management information, will also be used to inform redeployment decisions and identify activities which may be transferred or outsourced as the Offices pursue greater cost efficiencies.  The focus for the Offices has been to further embed the FMS and roll-out additional modules and functionality.  Development and preparatory work has been ongoing.  The upgrade of the system - Service Pack 5 - was implemented on 13 October, 2006.   The implementation of Invoice Manager functionality, which will facilitate the introduction of a more comprehensive purchase to pay process, including the electronic access to invoices, has progressed with the holding of Workshops with relevant Finance Units’ staff from both Offices in August to review and agree arrangements for the roll-out of this functionality scheduled for mid-November, 2006.  Workshops took place in September with relevant CSSO Finance Unit staff to progress the implementation of the Transmissions’ module of Agresso which will facilitate the processing of non-Voted monies of client Departments within the system.  In accordance with the Government Decision of 7 December, 2004, on the payment of general suppliers by EFT, the Merrion Street Office now processes 95% of such payments by EFT.  The process has been progressed in the CSSO where the full functionality to make EFT payments has been installed and that Office will commence paying a significant number of general suppliers by EFT from end-October, 2006.  The Offices are represented on a central Sub-Group set up to review the process of making payments to the Exchequer and other client Departments and Offices by EFT.  Arising from a meeting of the central Sub-Group on 11 October, 2006, the Offices have passed the PMG specification to facilitate the electronic SWIFT transfer forms to Mentec for development.
An integrated Asset tracking software has been installed in both Offices to facilitate the ongoing management of assets and the process of reconciling the full inventory of assets for the Offices is in progress.  The asset additions for the years 2004 and 2005 have been populated on the system.  Additions for prior years are currently being prepared on load sheets with a view to ensuring that all assets are uploaded to the system before preparation of the 2006 Appropriation Accounts for both Offices begins.  
The Offices propose to implement IntellAgent functionality which monitors and responds to given events in the Agresso system thus enhancing financial analysis and providing enhanced information integrity and control within the system.  Site visits to view the operation of the functionality took place in September and the Offices MIF Project Board approved the purchase of the module on 11 October, 2006. An interface between the FMS and ACME systems, which has been developed, tested and is partially operational, will become fully operational by April 2007, when ACME is fully rolled out.  These and related developments represent important achievements for the Offices which will continue to support significant efficiency improvements and the elimination of backlogs. 

Management Information Framework (MIF)  

The MIF Project Board adopted, and supported by a Sub-Group, continued to monitor the implementation of, the Offices’ MIF Project Plan.  The Board met most recently on 11 October, 2006, to review progress on all elements of the Project Plan. Under the Board’s direction, work was undertaken to develop Performance Indicators for the Offices.  Indeed, the Offices’ Statement of Strategy 2006 – 2008 published in July, 2006, reflects significantly the work undertaken in this important area.  The full implementation of ACME and the FMS-ACME interface by April, 2007, will assist in the identification of further priorities, financial and non-financial and costing management information reporting requirements, where work has continued.  

Enhanced Management and Costing Reports are made available to the local Merrion Street Office/CSSO MACs, joint Merrion Street Office/CSSO MAC and to senior management.  This information already facilitates greater cost awareness among those responsible for resource allocations.  A Review has taken place of the requirements for management information to further enhance these reports.  The Budgeting functionality is to be put in place from end-October, 2006, further supporting the Estimates process.  
The Office submitted a post-implementation review of MIF to the Department of Finance at end-March, 2006.  Information on MIF has been made available to all staff in both Offices through the Intranet/Bulletin Board.  Briefing sessions on ACME/MIF awareness, particularly in relation to accrual accounting requirements, will also be made available on a just-in-time basis once the ACME system has been rolled-out, to relevant staff. 

A project on Resource Allocation Business Planning and Performance Measurement has commenced in both Offices.  This will assist the Offices in advance of preparation of their Output Statements in April, 2007, for Dáil consideration of the Estimates.
eLegislation 

Over the current reporting period, the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel to the Government  has continued to participate in the ACME project, which includes the work of that Office.  This will inform the development of the eLegislation project and the level of integration to be provided for between both systems.  The Office of the Parliamentary Counsel continues its consultation with the Houses of the Oireachtas on the Bill – drafting needs of the Office.
Human Resources Management System (HRMS) 

As previously reported, the Offices’ have elected to adopt CMOD’s ‘managed service’ option for the PeopleSoft (HR module) implementation.  Two staff from the CSSO and one from the Merrion Street Office are currently deployed full-time to this project. This approach offers very significant cost and efficiency advantages and it is anticipated that the system will go-live on 5 December, 2006, in the Merrion Street Office and by end-December, 2006, in the CSSO which has more data to input onto the system.
Following the approval of the Offices’ HR Strategies/Policies key priorities have been pursued in areas ranging from atypical working to communications, and from performance and training, particularly in respect of the new PMDS system, to competitive promotions. 
Knowledge Management Strategy (Library to review)
The non-IT recommendations of the Knowledge Management Strategy 2003-2005 have been substantitively implemented.  The IT elements of the Knowledge Management Strategy will be given priority once the other major IT initiatives in the Offices have been completed.  A review of the implementation of the Knowledge Management Strategy is planned for completion by end-2006.

A culture of knowledge sharing continues to be promoted within and between the Offices.  Joint (AGO/CSSO) legal bulletins are prepared and legal issues meetings are held regularly to which legal staff in both Offices are invited.  Work on identifying communities of practice which would be supported by the Offices to enhance knowledge-sharing in critical legal areas continued during this reporting period.  Legal Researchers in the Merrion Street Office continue to have responsibility for providing legal research and know-how support to discrete groups of Advisory Counsel and Parliamentary Counsel.  This initiative supports the ongoing legal specialisation within the Office.

Electronic Irish Statute Book – Accessibility of Legislation 
In August, 2006, the Irish Statute Book website (eISB) was updated to include Acts up to the end of 2005, Statutory Instruments up to No. 350 of 2005 and the Chronological Tables up to the end of 2004.  The eISB website is currently undergoing a redesign to incorporate accessibility and usability improvements in line with public sector guidelines.  The updating of the ISM CD Rom will be reviewed in the light of the Merrion Street Office’s review of data errors, caused by the insertion of hyperlinks (that affects the 1922-1998 data), identified by the Office during the recent update.
Work continued on preparation of the 2005 Chronological Tables and agreement, in principle, has been reached with the Law Reform Commission to take over preparation of the Tables for future years, subject to the necessary resources being made available to the Commission.
The Merrion Street Office has commenced an Expenditure/Value for Money Review on the Maintenance of the eISB and the Steering Committee has met on four occasions since March, 2006, to progress the project.  Significant progress has been made on preparing a draft Report.  The Review will also examine the future strategy for the publication of the eISB.
Statute Law Revision
In my last report, I referred to the consultation process then underway on over 2,000 Acts prior to the Act of Union in 1801 which had been identified for repeal by way of a Statute Law Revision Bill.  There was a very positive response to that consultation with 70 submissions being received.  In early October, a further consultation process commenced on Acts from the period between the coming into effect of the Act of Union in 1801 and the coming into effect of the Constitution of the Irish Free State on 6 December, 1922.  The provisional list of 1,086 Statutes proposed for retention has been circulated to relevant Government Departments and outside bodies for observations.  The closing date for receipt of observations is 17 November, 2006.  The Government intend to initiate by Christmas 2006, a Statute Law Revision Bill to repeal all remaining pre-1922 legislation for the period 1066 to 1922 (estimated at in excess of 3,000 Statutes) which has been found to be redundant or obsolete and to introduce certainty into the statute book by including, in that Bill, an exhaustive list of all pre-Independence legislation which remains in force at the present time.
Restatements

During the reporting period the Office undertook consultations with the Law Reform Commission to transfer responsibility for the preparation of future Restatements to the Commission.  I am happy to report that agreement has been reached in this regard and the Commission has carried out initial work on the Restatement Project including review of submissions received pursuant to a consultation process.
Report of the Working Group on the Accountability of Secretaries General & Accounting Officers (Mullarkey Report)  
As previously reported all of the recommendations of the Report have been addressed by the Offices and relevant financial and accounting procedures have been revised and implemented to reflect FMS requirements.  A Review has taken place of financial procedures and processes in both Offices and recommendations made are being implemented.
A joint Merrion Street Office/CSSO risk management project, facilitated by an external consultant was finalised and agreed in March, 2006.  The Offices’ Risk Management Committee has finalised a risk management policy and a corporate register and risk registers for the legal and administrative sides of both Offices.  The risk registers are currently being reviewed in the context of review of Unit Business Plans following the putting in place of the Offices’ Statement of Strategy 2006-2008.  Disaster Recovery Plans have been prepared for the Offices’ Library and Know-how Units and for the Merrion Street Office’s Registry function and these Plans are currently being reviewed in the context of the development of the Business Continuity Management Plan for both Offices.  A draft ITT for Business Continuity Consulting services across both Offices is close to being finalised for issue.  

Expenditure/Value for Money Review Plan 
The review of the Administration of the Attorney General’s Scheme is expected to be finalised by end-November, 2006.  Agreement has been reached in principle with the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform on arrangements for the transfer of future responsibility for the administration of the Scheme to the Department.  The issue of identifying and clearing a backlog of payments to be made under the Scheme has been progressed since June and the transfer will be completed by end-2006.  The review by the Merrion Street Office of the Law Reform Commission has also been progressed and it is expected that the Report will be finalised by end-October, 2006.  The Merrion Street Office has, as stated above, commenced the review of the Maintenance of the electronic Irish Statute Book.
Project Teams in the CSSO have been progressing Expenditure Reviews on the (i) Provision of Stenographer Services and (ii) Costs Recovery and it is envisaged that the first draft of the Report on the Provision of Stenographer Services will be completed shortly for referral to the external evaluation consultant.  Much progress has also being made on the Expenditure Review on Costs Recovery with a first draft of the report to be finalised by end-November, 2006, for referral to the external evaluation consultant.  
Law Reform Commission

See Report attached at Appendix II.
Other Commitments - (Other general Civil Service commitments) 
Customer Service
Client Service Guide/Customer Action Plan

The Offices’ Client Service Guide/Customer Action Plan 2005-2007, which was published and placed on the Offices’ website in December, 2005, was recently made available in both the Irish and English languages in paper and CD Rom formats.
Customer and Client Panel and Review Meetings

Over the reporting period regular review meetings were held by both Offices with client Department/Offices. The Merrion Street Office Customer and Client Panel, relating to clients of all sides of the Office is due to meet for the second time in November, 2006.  An Action Plan, prepared following the inaugural meeting of the panel in November, 2005 and setting out issues identified at that meeting has been fully implemented resulting in an improved service delivery to clients.  The CSSO will complete its second customer survey by end 2006 and the Merrion Street Office will commission its second client and customer survey in March, 2007.  Performance against benchmark standards identified as part of the 2004 surveys will be assessed to determine the extent of achievements and continuous improvement requirements.  Survey findings, commitments and performance against benchmarks will also be included in the Office’s Annual Reports. 

Official Languages Act – Draft Scheme
In March, 2006, the Minister for Community, Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs scheduled the Offices to prepare and submit a Scheme to implement the provisions of the Official Languages Act 2003 by 27 September, 2006.  The Department agreed that a combined draft Scheme covering both the Merrion Street Office and the CSSO was acceptable.  The Offices published a notice under Section 13 of the Act in July, 2006, inviting representations in relation to the preparation of the draft scheme under Section 11 from any interested parties.  Two submissions were received by the closing date of 24 August, 2006.  A Group, representative of both Offices, prepared the draft Scheme taking account of the submissions received.  Responsibility for monitoring and reviewing the scheme will rest with the local Management Advisory Committees and the joint AGO/CSSO Main Management Advisory Committee within the Offices. 
The draft Scheme builds on the extent to which services are currently available through Irish as a starting base. Areas for future enhancement of the service provided by the Offices have been identified in the body of the Scheme.  The draft Scheme also includes a commitment to assess on an ongoing basis the level of demand for services through Irish and to ensure that the Offices continue to meet this demand in a planned, coherent and accessible way. The Offices will further continue to measure the level of queries/requests for services through Irish on an annual basis.  
The draft Scheme was approved by both local and the joint MACs and both Partnership Committees and submitted on 27 September, 2006, to the Minister, for consideration.
Website 

As previously reported, the redesigned Irish and English versions of the Offices’ website meets (independently verified) public sector and international accessibility standards.  Since June, 2006, the website continued to be reviewed and updated.  The website exists as an important resource and reference tool for customers, clients and members of the public.  Access is provided to all areas of the Office as well as to the electronic Irish Statute Book, Sustaining Progress Reports, Pre-Independence Project, procedures applying to the engagement of external counsel and the Offices’ publications.  

Intranet

The Merrion Street Office Intranet is updated continually and is a valuable source of information for all staff.  

Legal Education & Seminars 
On 17 July, 2006, the Merrion Street Office hosted an EU Criminal Law Lecture which was attended by representatives from the Office, the Chief State Solicitor’s Office, Criminal Assets Bureau, Office of the Revenue Commissioners, Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform, Director of Public Prosecutions Office, Law Reform Commission, Department of Agriculture and Food and Department of Foreign Affairs.
Secondments

Following agreement with Government Departments the Merrion Street Office has recruited 6 Advisory Counsel for training prior to their secondment as Legal Advisers to these Departments.  Two of the 6 ACs have already been trained and took up duty in the relevant Departments in early-October, 2006.   Dates for the secondments of the remaining staff will be finalised over the coming months. 

Local State Solicitors

The CSSO is working closely with the Office of the Director for Public Prosecutions (DPPO) and Department of Finance in order to finalise the transfer of the local State Solicitor Service to the DPPO.  Negotiations, in which a number of Offers were made by the official side, are continuing with the State Solicitors Association and it is hoped that agreement can be reached in the near future.
Efficient Use of Resources 
Since June, 2006, both Offices’ MACs and the Law Reform Commission continued to monitor expenditure on a monthly basis and consider the potential for cost savings.  Delegated Budgets continue to be monitored on a monthly basis and the vast majority of the Audit Committee’s recommendations have been implemented.  The Offices and the Commission are currently preparing progress reports on the implementation of recommendations made to date with a view to making a submission to the Audit Committee at the end of 2006.  The Audit Committee is itself very active and well on target in addressing the Offices’ 2006 Audit Schedule.  All Audit Committee Reports are considered by the individual Office MACs.
Better Regulation 
I have referred above to specific priorities and achievements as they related to the Electronic Irish Statute Book, Statute Law Revision and Restatements.  The publication and promotion of better regulation continues to be central to much of the Offices’ and Law Reform Commission’s activities.  Examples of this include the preparation of annual Finance and Social Welfare Bills, periodic Consolidation Bills and the ongoing process of law reform.  
Stable Industrial Relations
The Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to monitor, review and promote effective staff relations.  In addition to encouraging communication through normal channels  The Merrion Street Partnership Committee continued to be used to monitor, review and address issues of relevance or potential concern to staff.  

Performance Management Systems

Training in relation to the new PMDS system has commenced and will be delivered to all remaining staff in the Merrion Street Office during the week commencing 23 October, 2006.  An extended training programme has been drawn up to cater for newer staff who have not previously been trained in PMDS.  In the CSSO PMDS training has been arranged and will take place in the last week of November, 2006.
Modernisation & Flexibility 
The Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to benefit from the high levels of flexibility demonstrated by staff.  In particular, the on-going implementation of IT projects would not have been possible without the co-operation of personnel at all levels and areas within the respective organisations.  New organisational arrangements have also been introduced in the CSSO and have been established and embedded over the course of the past decade in the Merrion Street Office.  

In the context of Decentralisation and meeting certain operational challenges associated with the staff moving out of the Office, the Merrion Street Office has finalised the documentation of administrative protocols, processes and procedures in order to ensure that continuity can be maintained and any disruption minimised.  A Decentralisation Action Plan is in place within the Merrion Street Office. 

Team-Working, Cross-Functional & Cross-Departmental Working 
Team-working remains a core PMDS competency in the Merrion Street Office. As with flexibility, the Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to benefit from ongoing team-working, cross-functional and cross-departmental working.  As well as being necessary in view of the nature of work undertaken, the successful implementation of IT and related projects would not have been possible without effective team and cross-functional working.

New Technology & e-Government 
Relevant staff in the Offices continued to use the eCabinet System.  Finance Unit staff in both Offices comply with Department of Finance requirements on eEstimates.
Atypical Working Arrangements
A total of 21 (including 5 term-time workers) of permanent staff in the Merrion Street Office and 32 (or 14%) in the Chief State Solicitor’s Office (including 8 term-time workers) have availed or intend to avail of atypical working arrangements.  

The Law Reform Commission has introduced an external access to facilitate e-working.
Attendance Patterns 
The Merrion Street Office and the Law Reform Commission continued to monitor staff flexibility where personnel are required to work outside of core hours.  The Commission has introduced an electronic flexitime system.  Variable starting and finishing times have been made available to CSSO technical staff (legal executives). 
The “on-call legal officer panel” in both Offices, providing a 24-hour legal service, 7 days a week, continues to operate effectively. 

Redeployment of staff 
The Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to reorganise work schedules and deploy personnel in accordance with changing priorities and urgent demands.  In the CSSO some staff have been redeployed following the closing down of the section dealing with Army Hearing Loss Claims and other staff have been transferred to other work under the staff mobility policy.  The CSSO also continues to monitor high-demand and expanding areas, has strengthened staff numbers in Asylum and Justice and Crime, is reviewing staffing levels in Tortious Claims and Personal Injuries Sections and is reorganising resources involved in the handling of Transfer of Sentenced Persons.  New enhanced accommodation in Chancery Lane has been acquired by the CSSO allowing for a redistribution of staff and responsibilities across two Divisions.
Management of the Introduction of Change and New Development

The Partnership mechanism in both Offices and meetings with staff in the Law Reform Commission continued to ensure that all staff are informed of change and any new developments.
Verification of Change Mechanisms 
The Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to support ongoing modernisation and change as evidenced in this Context Statement.  Progress against the organisations’ respective Action Plans under Sustaining Progress (as indeed will the new Action Plans under Towards 2016) are monitored by the Offices’ Partnership and MAC structures.  Agreement in both Offices has been reached in respect of open recruitment.  Exit interview procedures have been followed in respect of staff who have left the Offices and a competitive (merit-based) promotional system is also operational in both Offices. 

Training 
All staff in the Offices and the Law Reform Commission continued to be notified of training opportunities and priority is given to PMDS and IT implementation training needs.  Training and Development Plans and associated budgets for 2006 are in place in both Offices.  

The CSSO has commenced the Management and Staff Development Programme with 2 days training provided so far.  A further 4 days will follow next year.  The Merrion Street Office will shortly seek tenders for the provision of a similar Programme for its staff.
The overall budget for training and development for 2006 amounts to almost 4 per cent of payroll in both Offices with specific budgets delegated to Business Unit Heads.
In-house Legal Information Skills Training Programmes continued to be made available to all staff.
Partnership

Partnership Committees continued to drive important management and change initiatives and have been instrumental in influencing and agreeing change agendas.  The effective operation of Partnership Committees, sub-committees and other working groups has ensured that the Offices benefit from the active participation, insights and support offered by personnel at all levels across the respective organisations.  The Merrion Street Office has recently initiated a review of Partnership which will be completed by end-2007, while the CSSO Annual Review of its Partnership will be completed by end-December, 2006.
Equality (HR to give figures)
The position on equality and accessibility is promoted by both the Merrion Street Office and the CSSO during recruitment campaigns. 

Both the Offices and the Law Reform Commission currently meet their obligations as they relate to the employment of people with disabilities. 

The Merrion Street Office exceeds the Government target with respect to gender equality: 45 per cent of personnel at AP level and 44 per cent of those at or above AP level are women.  The CSSO also exceeds the target as 54 per cent of APs and 48 per cent of those at or above AP are women.  

Reduction of Arrears/Organisation of Work

The Merrion Street Office continued to operate a formalised system whereby the work of Advisory Counsel is reviewed in eight-week cycles so as to ensure that work issues are continually tracked.  
Insofar as the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel is concerned work issues were systematically tracked at Group level through regular meetings and a formal review system has been in place for a number of years in the context of regular meetings of the Government Legislation Committee.

The Offices have made significant progress in eliminating delays in processing claims for payment of Counsels Fees.  Arrangements are in place to eliminate the remaining backlog in relation to outstanding payments to Counsel and solicitors arising under the Attorney General’s Scheme.

On the Administration side in the Merrion Street Office, Business Units continued to hold weekly meetings to review and track work issues and the Finance Unit, in particular, monitors the duration between receipt and payment of an invoice.  In the CSSO Section meetings took place as well as cross-sectional meetings at Executive Officer and Staff Officer levels.
Report on the Review of the Office of the Attorney General

Following the publication of the Sullivan Report on the Review of the Office of the Attorney General in June, 2006, the Office put in place an Action Plan setting out mechanisms to address each of the recommendations set out in the Report.  I am happy to report that significant progress has been made in this regard.  The local Merrion Street MAC, the joint AGO/CSSO MAC and the Partnership Committee in the Merrion Street Office were actively involved and consulted as appropriate.

I now propose to address each of the 20 recommendations set out in the Report and outline progress achieved towards the implementation of each recommendation.

Recommendation 1

A panel of 3 external experts was established in June, 2006, with a view to reviewing the Offices’ risk assessment procedures at regular intervals.  The Office provided the panel with appropriate documentation to familiarise themselves with the internal procedures and protocols of the Office.  The panel held meetings with the Attorney General on 29 June and 12 September, 2006.  The panel, which met also on 28 September, 2006, will revert to the Attorney General as appropriate and will meet biannually and make recommendations as appropriate to the Director General.

Recommendation 2

New procedures in relation to the formal risk assessment process have been implemented and were placed on the Merrion Street Office’s Intranet on 28 July, 2006.

Recommendation 3

The Office has implemented a procedure to consult with and brief relevant Departments as appropriate so as to ensure that they develop an appropriate containment strategy for each risk identified.  The Office prepared and reviewed Status Reports as to all cases pending where legislation is being constitutionally challenged so as to ensure that all notification steps to Departments had been followed.

Recommendation 4

The Offices’ Risk Management Committee has completed the review of the risk management policy and a corporate risk register.  The individual risk registers for each Group and Business Unit in both Offices are being reviewed following the publication in July, 2006, of the Offices’ Statement of Strategy 2006–2008 in the context of review of Business Plans.
Recommendation 5

Advisory Counsel II have agreed to this role.  5 ACIIs have been designated to carry out the checks.
Recommendation 6

Protocols to ensure an effective handover of responsibility to a new Group Manager on the Advisory side were devised and agreed by end-August, 2006.

Recommendation 7

The Office has agreed the format and frequency (bimonthly) for Legal MACs to be attended by the Attorney General and the first such meeting was held on 11 October, 2006.  

Recommendation 8

The Office at end-August, 2006, rolled-out a format for structured reports setting out the volume, content and status of cases on hand, with particular reference to important and sensitive cases.  These reports are considered at AC I meetings, MAC and Legal MAC meetings.  Also the Office will finalise the development of these reports in the ACME system by end-October, 2006.

Recommendation 9

The Office has formulated and agreed procedures for mentoring for new Advisory Counsel including a general checklist of milestones for litigation cases.  These new procedures were agreed by MAC and the Partnership Committee and will be implemented by end-October, 2006.

Recommendation 10

The Office agreed and implemented at end-August, 2006, the document template and procedure for the standard and consistent recording of risk assessments on sensitive files.

Recommendation 11

By end-August, 2006, the Office established a Working Group to review current intranet documentation with regard to protocols and work practices.  The Working Group made appropriate recommendations on any necessary changes to content and all changes were completed by end-September, 2006.

Recommendation 12

The Office developed interim management information template reports within the Lotus Notes system by mid-October, 2006.  The development of appropriate management reports within ACME has progressed and will be finalised by end-October, 2006.

Recommendation 13

The Office developed by mid-October, 2006, an “Early Warning System” Report within the ACME system to replicate the manual Report formerly in place.
Recommendation 14

The Office developed a case-level risk register for sensitive or high profile cases within the ACME system which will be rolled-out by end-October, 2006, superseding the manual system already in place.  Also, the Office developed an Alert system within the “To Do” List within ACME and this functionality will be rolled-out to relevant staff by end-October, 2006.

Recommendation 15

The Office agreed protocols and timescales for the recruitment, training and secondment of Advisory Counsel to relevant Departments.  Six Advisory Counsel have been recruited for training and the first two secondments were effected in early-October, 2006.

Recommendation 16

The Director General hosted a conference on 6 October, 2006, attended by representatives from the AGO, CSSO, Courts Service, DPPO, Chief Prosecution Solicitor’s Office and the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to discuss channels of communication between all stakeholders in serious litigation cases.  At the conference certain action points were agreed as follows:

· The Office, in consultation with the CSSO, Director of Public Prosecutions Office (DPPO) and the Revenue Solicitor’s Office (RSO) would draft and publish a practice note in the Law Society Gazette outlining service requirements for State Offices and that Counsel would also be made aware of the practice note.
· The Office, the CSSO and the DPPO will make contact with the President of the High Court on difficulties caused by the late filing of written submissions in serious litigation cases.
· The participating Offices will jointly develop a protocol to ensure prompt communication and co-operation between the Offices.

Recommendation 17

The Director General had discussions with the DPP in regard to mechanisms and timelines for the re-assignment of prosecutions of fisheries cases to the DPPO.  Subject to an agreement between the DPP and the Department of Finance on the level of additional resources required it is envisaged that the re-assignment will be effected by end-October, 2006.

Recommendation 18

The Director General agreed with the Chief State Solicitor and the Secretary General, Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform, mechanisms for the transfer of responsibility for the administration of the Attorney General’s Scheme to that Department subject to the resolution of an issue relating to prompt payment penalty interest and the any outstanding back-log of payments.

Recommendation 19

Progress towards the implementation of the recommendations of the Report on the Review of the Attorney General’s Office is reported upon in an Action Plan and updated as appropriate and reviewed regularly by local, Main and Legal MACs.  In July, 2006, the Office established a Review Working Group to monitor progress under the Action Plan and the Group produced monthly reports for consideration.  The Group will produce biannual reports to be presented to the Director General and the first such report was presented to the Director General on 4 September, 2006.

Recommendation 20

By end-August, 2006, the Office agreed formal protocols to ensure that all pleadings and submissions in constitutional and sensitive cases are approved by the Attorney General, confirmed by the Director General in consultation with the Chief State Solicitor and notified as appropriate to each relevant Department and to the Secretary General to the Government.  The Office will produce bimonthly Reports on these protocols and the first such Report will be delivered to the Secretary General to the Government by end-October, 2006.  Consultation is taking place with the Department of the Taoiseach as to protocols on such reporting in the future.  The Office has held meetings on 3 July and 13 September, 2006, with the DPPO to discuss constitutional challenges and a list of any such challenges has been forwarded to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.  Also the Office has provided a report of these meetings and any such list of cases to the Department of the Taoiseach.  The Office will prepare a Quarterly Memorandum for the information of the Government on important litigation cases handled by the AGO, CSSO, DPPO and CPSO.  The first such Memorandum will be submitted to Government by end-October, 2006.       
Conclusion 

The concerted efforts and dedication of personnel has led to the successful implementation of management information, expenditure review and IT projects which are already offering cost savings and efficiency advantages.  New approaches to knowledge management and information sharing continue to support the achievement of higher standards of professional excellence, while very significant progress with law reform, restatements, statute law revision and the electronic Irish Statute Book mean that legislation is quickly becoming more accessible and coherent. 
Notwithstanding the demands associated with the implementation of the initiatives outlined above, the quality of service has also been enhanced through the adoption, promotion and monitoring of ambitious and challenging customer and client service standards. 

While industrial relations have always been positive, the active participation of staff on a multitude of project teams, committees, cross-departmental and cross-functional working groups has served to further promote a genuine sense of partnership and co-operation.  This has given rise not just to a reinforcement of stable industrial relations, but also high levels of flexibility and consequent cost savings for the organisation.  PMDS and Upward Feedback has also been adopted and embraced for similar reasons.  Examples where this culture of flexibility is evidenced include the adoption of new technologies, co-operation with redeployment, participation in training and professional development as well as the organisation’s ability to successfully operate alternative (atypical) working and attendance patterns.  The ongoing willingness of staff to respond to urgent demands by working after hours and at weekends (without recompense) is not just noteworthy, but also crucial if the needs of Government are to be met. 

Though the adoption of key performance indicators across all areas of our business will place additional demands on the organisation, the Offices have already been pursuing related priorities in our ongoing efforts to enhance organisational efficiency, effectiveness and client service.  Accordingly, we recognise the merits associated with this approach and welcome the opportunity to demonstrate further progress and continued improvement into the future. 

On the basis of the above and following consultation with the Chief Parliamentary Counsel, the Chief State Solicitor and the full-time Law Reform Commissioner, I am satisfied that all staff throughout the Offices and the Commission justify the award to all persons at all levels of the appropriate performance related pay increases which are due on 1 December, 2006.  
I look forward to hearing from you in due course and please do not hesitate to contact me should you require any additional information or clarification. 

Yours sincerely,

_______________

Finola Flanagan,

Director General
Key Performance Indicators
Appendix 1

	1.  Client Service 

	Objective: Deliver consistently high-quality work outputs in accordance with the most exacting standards of professional service excellence.  

	KPI 1a: Establish and promote quantifiable measures of professional excellence and continually improve performance against benchmark service standards. 

	Progress: Quantifiable (benchmark) measures of service were established on the basis of the Offices 2004 separate client surveys and subsequent work reviews and Merrion Street Office Client Panel meeting in November, 2005 and the evaluation of feedback received.  The findings were used to inform the development of the Offices’ Charters and Merrion Street Office Client Service Guide and CSSO Customer Action Plan for 2005-2007 and promote related service commitments to staff and clients.  The ongoing integration and re-enforcement of client service through e.g. PMDS, staff competencies and general awareness is expected to be reflected positively in the results of the Offices’ next client surveys which will be undertaken by end-December, 2006, in the case of the CSSO and end-March, 2007, in the case of the Merrion Street Office.

	KPI 1b: Undertake follow-up client surveys to assess performance against benchmark results and quantify progress in Annual Reports.

	Progress: Follow-up client surveys are planned for completion in December, 2006, in the CSSO and March 2007 in the Merrion Street Office.  Performance against 2004 survey findings will be assessed and quantifiable results will be included in the 2006 Annual Report to be published by end-June, 2007.


	2.  Work Management 

	Objective: Continue to promote value for money as a core operating principle and ensure that relevant savings and efficiencies are achieved.

	KPI 2a: Ensure that all costs awarded in favour of the State are pursued effectively, associated tracking systems are developed by December 2005 and annual cost recovery targets are achieved thereafter.

	Progress: The principle of legal cost recovery continues to be seen as an important priority for the CSSO and costs continue to be pursued.  A debt collection agency is used as required.  A proposal on monitoring and reporting has been made to the CSSO MAC.  The area is also the subject of an Expenditure Review. 

	KPI 2b: Undertake value for money reviews of Administration of the Attorney General’s Scheme and the Law Reform Commission. 

	Progress:  Expenditure Review of Administration of the Attorney General’s Scheme being finalised – expected by end-November, 2006.  Review of the Law Reform Commission also being finalised - expected by end-October, 2006.  Both Reviews have been externally reviewed and some recommendations from both Reviews are being implemented.  Other Expenditure Reviews are being advanced in both the Merrion Street Office and the CSSO.


	3.  Human Resources, Training & Development

	Objective: Promote an increasingly structured approach to human resources and staff training & development which offers improved ‘value for money’ and cultural benefits to the organisation. 

	KPI 3a: Identify ‘core’ and ‘elective’ training course requirements for all professional and support positions by September, 2006.  Develop associated guidelines and headings for staff/ managers to consider as part of the PMDS review process.

	Progress: Though the focus remains on the promotion of learning and development to support PMDS competencies and other training requirements, current approaches to the assessment of training and development requirements vary throughout the Offices and the Law Reform Commission.  Formal assessments of training needs have been undertaken within the Merrion Street Office and an integrated approach, reflecting the above performance indicator, will be pursued throughout the organisation.  PMDS continues to be the prime mechanism through which training needs are identified and met.

	KPI 3b: Develop, publish and progress human resources strategies for the Merrion Street and CSSO by Q4, 2005.

	Progress: A new HR strategy for the Merrion Street Office has already been developed and agreed, as have procedures in relation to the significant areas of probation, sick leave and the carry forward of annual leave.  Work is continuing to progress the strategy in all its key areas, for instance Interview Guidelines have been drafted and approved.  HR policies have been developed and agreed for the CSSO and these will form the basis of a HR Strategy. 


	4.  Knowledge Management, Library & Know-How

	Objective: Continue to promote professional development and expertise amongst personnel within the organisation. 

	KPI 4a: Develop guidelines to support the identification of issues which will form the basis of in-house legal seminars and host a minimum of two such seminars per annum. 

	Progress: The Offices recognise the importance of professional development and have hosted four lectures/briefings since submission of our Fourth Progress Reports and two since submission of the Fifth Progress Report and one since submission of the Sixth Progress Report.

	KPI 4b: Implementation of the Serials Management Project, to co-ordinate the purchase and supply of subscription journals to the Office and the DPP’s Office Libraries in both print and the electronic formats for the period January, 2006, to December, 2007, by end-2005.

	Progress: Contract and Service Level Agreement signed in January, 2006, and work has continued on the project.  The first phase of the eJournal Project will be rolled-out in January/February, 2007.


	5.  Information Technology 

	Objective: The timely, successful and cost effective implementation of IT system solutions remains an important priority for the Office:  

	KPI 5a: Achieve “go-live” date of end Q2, 2005 for IT Plan Project A8 (Intranet implementation). 

	Progress: New intranet which was developed in-house by Merrion Street Office IT Unit went live on 4 July, 2005 and Irish version of website in December, 2005. 

	KPI 5b: Undertake post-implementation review of system functionality and user-friendliness of intranet by Q4 2005.

	Progress: The intranet is subject to ongoing review and development to ensure that it continues to be relevant to staff’s needs.
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Report on Achievements – Sustaining Progress

March to September 2006

Part A - Legal Work

Civil Law Publications
eConveyancing – The Commission published a Report eConveyancing: Modelling of the Irish Conveyancing System April 2006.  The Report was launched by the Taoiseach.  The Commission Report included an electronic version of the Report of Bearing Point Management and Technology Consultants which latter work was funded through the Information Society.

In September 2006 the Commission commenced its scoping work on the next stage of this project.  This next stage of the project is a joint project with the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform. 

Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Bill – The Commission worked jointly with the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform on the Government’s Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Bill 2006 which was introduced to the Senate in June 2006.  This Bill arose out of the Commission’s recommendation in its Report on Reform and Modernisation of Land Law and Conveyancing Law and which had appended to it a draft Bill.

Representatives of the Commission and the Department will be appearing before the Joint Oireachtas Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women’s Rights on Tuesday 17 November 2006 in relation to the draft Bill.

Ongoing Civil Law Research Projects

Charity Law – work on the final report on both Consultation Papers Charitable Trust Law: General Proposals and Legal Structures for Charities continued.  The Report is due for publication on 24 October 2006 and will be launched by the Attorney General Rory Brady.

Contract Law – work on this project continued and the Commission propose to publish a Consultation Paper on Privity of Contract and the rights of third parties in November 2006.

Cohabitation – the Commission is at the final stages of work on its Report on this topic and proposes to publish the Report on Rights and Duties of Cohabitants at its Annual Law Reform Conference on 1 December which will be launched by the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.  A draft Bill will be appended to the Report.
Vulnerable Adults and the Law – work on the final report on the Commission’s 2 Consultation Papers Law and the Elderly and Vulnerable Adults and the Law: Capacity continued with detailed consultation to include the Working Group.  The Report is due for publication in December 2006.  The Financial Regulator’s final Consumer Code was published in July 2006 which addressed some of the issues raised by the Commission.

Multi Unit Developments – work on this project continued and it is proposed to publish a Consultation Paper before the end of December 2006.

Court Acts – substantial work was completed on this topic including the ongoing development of the legislation template to cope with the extent of the consolidation exercise of post 1922 legislation.

Adoption – work on this topic continued.  This was a reference by the Attorney General in December 2005.

Good Samaritan – work on this topic commenced in June 2006.  This was a further reference by the Attorney General.
Criminal Law Publications

Duress and Necessity – The Commission published a Consultation Paper Duress and Necessity in April 2006 which is part of a series on defences to criminal charges.  

Ongoing Criminal Law Research Projects


Legitimate Defence – work is at an advanced stage of this further paper on criminal defences which will be published in November 2006. 

Prosecution Appeals – work continued on this topic during the period and the Commission intend to publish its final Report in November 2006.  The Report will embrace the issue discussed in the 2 Consultation Papers Prosecution Appeals in Cases brought on Indictment and Prosecution Appeals from Unduly Lenient Sentences in the District Court.
Manslaughter – work continued on this topic which will be published in a Consultation Paper in due course.
Restatement of the Law
In May the Taoiseach announced a public consultation process on the programme to restate existing legislation which the Commission has undertaken as part of its law reform brief.  The Statute Law Restatement Programme will make legislation more user-friendly and accessible by updating existing Acts to incorporate all changes made by subsequent Acts or Statutory Instruments into one easy to read format.  The Commission has carried out initial work on the Restatement Project including the review of submissions received.

Review of Work completed under Second Programme of Law Reform

During the period covered the Commission carried out a review of work completed to date under the Second Programme of Law Reform and is confident that it will substantially meet its target for the completion of the Second Programme by the end of 2007.

Part B – Administrative Work

Strategy Statement and Business Plan  

As a result of the detailed review carried out on the Commission’s management structures and processes the Commission finalised its Strategy Statement and Business Plan during the period under review.  Following the implementation of the Strategy Statement the Commission also finalised a number of significant policy documents:

· Human Resources Strategy

· Risk Management Policy

· Management Information Framework

Implementation of aspects of these policies has already taken place (for example - training plan under Human Resources Policy) and the Management Committee of the Commission have instigated a quarterly review of progress. 

During this very busy period of change and development, the Commission’s administrative staff continued to support the day to day demands of the legal research side of the Commission’s work.   

Review of Internal Financial Procedures
The Commission had an external review carried out of its financial procedures and have agreed to implement the recommendations made.
Electronic Funds Transfer
The Commission made substantial progress in this area during the period and payments are being made electronically where possible.

Administrative and Research Protocols
The Commission again revised and updated a number of relevant protocols for the new intake of Researchers who commenced with the Commission in September/October in preparation for the Induction Briefing which was carried out at the beginning of October.  

Training
Detailed IT training was carried out during the period under review both for existing staff and for new intake of Researchers.  An existing member of staff undertook specific presentation skills training in order to act as lead trainer. Another member of the staff under took training in Microsoft Excel.  The Commission’s Staff Training Plan 2007 has been prepared.

Website Development
Work continues on this project with a view to having the website accessible for people with disabilities.

{pos161006}
PAGE  
28

